
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE NATIONAL SQUIB OWNERS ASSOCIATION HELD ON MONDAY MARCH 

10TH 2014 AT THE ROYAL NAVAL CLUB, LONDON 

 

PRESENT Chairman    Steve Warren-Smith 

  Secretary    Chris Stonehouse 

  Technical Adviser  Tony Saltonstall 

  Irish Forum   Jill Fleming 

  Lou Bibby   Fran Blackburn 

  Malcolm Blackburn  Gerard Dyson 

Ricky East   Duncan Grindley  

  Brian Pettitt   Pete Richards 

  Jenny Riley   Paul Withers 

  Peter Wyllie   Ian Waite 

   

APOLOGIES were received from Mike Barsby, David Biddle, Sean Clarkson, Eddie Harper, Andrea Holland 

and David Wines. 

The Chairman welcomed all those present to the meeting and thanked them for their support.   He well 

realised that for some people present it had been a long journey and their presence was much 

appreciated.  

 

MINUTES OF MEETING MAY 13TH 2013    Storms on October 28th and travel disruption had prevented the 

Secretary and Commodore at the time from attending.    These minutes were now signed by Jenny Riley.  

  

MINUTES OF MEETING OCTOBER 28TH 2013 were accepted by the committee and signed by the Chairman 

as being a true record. 

MATTERS ARISING – It was agreed that any matters arising would be addressed later within the meeting.  

 

CHAIRMANS REPORT    The past four months have been dominated by one issue- the loss of our builder and 

his appropriation of the Class-owned moulds. While the details of what happened are hard to pin down, the 

following are the bones of what is known.  

         The RYA were planning a visit to Bruce Parker Sailboats on Weds 30th October, in response to their,  
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and the NSOA's, concerns regarding recent press releases and other information relating to a new keel 

profile and promises of a "faster Squib". In response to this visit, Bruce Parker advised the RYA (and not the 

NSOA), that he had immediately ceased trading and consequently was no longer the builder of National 

Squibs. As soon as this information came to the Class's attention, our immediate concern was for the 

whereabouts and safety of the Class-owned deck and hull moulds, keel pattern and hull plug. The Class is 

indebted to Bryan Riley who immediately drove to the BPS factory in Boston, to find it empty and no sign of 

any of the Class property. He reported this theft to the local police, who informed him it was a civil matter 

and to take it up through the appropriate legal channels. 

         There ensued a period of several weeks of intense activity by various members of the Class and 

Committee, to ascertain the whereabouts of our equipment. All of this was done in the face of a 

considerable mixture of obfuscation, inaccuracy, silence and dishonesty from Bruce Parker, who's only 

information was that the moulds were in, or on their way to, the USA. 

         Effectively, what developed was a twin-pronged approach. Every effort was made to work on the 

Class's long term relationship and good standing with the Parker family to persuade BPS to return the NSOA 

property to the Class. At the same time preparations were made to peruse a legal course of action, to 

recover the property via official channels, with two recorded delivery letters sent to, and received at, the 

Company's House address of Bruce Parker Sailboats. And all of the time, publicly, the Class maintained it's 

dignity and honour by refusing to be drawn into an open slanging match with an increasingly erratic figure. 

It is worth noting that our insurance policy only covered us for what, in insurance parlance, is known as 

FLEA (Fire, Lightning, Explosion and Aircraft crash) but not theft. As time progressed it also became 

increasingly apparent that either acquiring new moulds, or recovering the old moulds through what would 

no doubt be a drawn out and far from positive legal process, was going to be a costly exercise. These two 

options were joined by a third when it became apparent that Bruce Parker wanted £30,000 to return what 

he erroneously thought of, as his property. No great progress was made on any front and a final meeting 

took place between Steve Warren-Smith, Tony Saltonstall and Bruce Parker at Rutland Sailing club on 29th 

November, which has been previously minuted, at which Bruce Parker restated his claim to the NSOA 

property, and continued to demand a sum of £30,000 for its return. I considered this to be close to, if not 

actual, extortion, and couldn't countenance spending NSOA money in such a way.  

The log jam was finally broken when a private deal was done between a Class member and Bruce Parker for 

the return of the hull and deck moulds, which we received on 16th January and are now stored safely, 

securely and gratefully, courtesy of Jim Tubby in Norwich.  

 I am aware that throughout this process, there was not a great amount of communication from myself to 

the NSOA Committee, or to the wider membership. This was partly because the situation was constantly 

changing, but also because we were dealing with an unpredictable and unreasonable individual, who in 

physically possessing the moulds, held the trump card, and anything said or written could have persuaded 

him to dispose of them permanently.  

Personally I would like to record my, and the Class's, thanks to all involved during this difficult period, for all 

the well-intentioned help, advice, support and encouragement offered from so many people, including the 

RYA, throughout this whole unnecessary process, in particular contrast to the devious, dishonest and 

evasive behaviour of Bruce Parker. It is my strong opinion that the Class should have no dealings with him  
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ever again. By meticulously and openly recording our ownership of, and rights to, the moulds, we must 

ensure that we never find ourselves in this position again. 

Sadly the time and effort expended on this subject has not allowed us, all volunteers, to make as much 

progress on other areas of the Class's interest, and without moulds, it was hard to progress far in our search 

for a new builder. On a more positive note, I feel that the opportunity to team up with a first rate builder, 

willing to work with and for the Class, will provide a stable and forward looking platform for us as we 

approach our 50th anniversary, and already 9 builders have contacted us with a wish to be considered as 

the next Squib builder. It is vital that we, with the RYA's assistance, make the right decision to ensure the 

Class's long term future.  

Other matters requiring time, detail and effort to ensure positive progress, are the ongoing issue of sail 

cloth, quality and future design developments; work on advertising, publicity and effective budget use; and 

membership database, subscription and communication updating. However a lot of this only really seems 

to fall into place once a new builder is decided upon, and this must be our most pressing and important 

focus in the immediate future. Exciting times are ahead of us with a real opportunity to re-energise and 

update the Class as it approaches the half century. 

The Committee followed Steve’s report with a congratulatory round of applause.   Although they had not 

known all the details, they were well aware that an incredibly difficult situation had arisen through no fault 

of the Class Association and were deeply indebted to Steve for all his efforts, and particularly to Tony 

Saltonstall as negotiator-in-chief for effectively saving the Class and for ensuring its longevity.   Thanks also 

went to Jim Tubby for giving the rescued moulds a home. 

    

TREASURERS REPORT    As Chris Rickman was unable to attend at the last moment, Steve had agreed to 

speak on his behalf and a balance sheet follows the minutes. 

Chris had written that the report was fully up-to-date, although he admitted that he was not quite as 

conversant with the figures as Andrew as yet, but he was working on that.   Ahead of the finalised 

accounts for the year, he had a number of things to review and these figures were very much an interim 

update of the current position. 

Income totalling £710 had been posted to Pwllheli, although the committee present could not confirm 

this.  

He had been surprised that Squibble and the Handbook ate up 64% of our income -  approx £5500 on 

Squibble and £1300 on postage, which basically meant that £15 of each membership went on these 

items.  

During the ramifications of the last few months, the question of insurance cover for the moulds had 

arisen and they had not been covered under our current policy – fire, theft, airplane crash and virtually 

all else, but not misappropriation.   Tony question whether it was worth covering them at all and Chris 

was asked to look into the question of insurance, at the same time informing them of their location.   

                 ACTION TREASURER 

It was agreed that Andrea should receive copies of the Euro account as requested.  ACTION TREASURER 
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There was a brief discussion on electronic trading, which would only require one signature.   Jill Fleming 

categorically preferred two and the current signatories were identified as the Chairman, the Treasurer, 

the Secretary, Andrea Holland and Andrew Porteous. 

 

MEMBERSHIP SECRETARY’S REPORT  - As Andrea Holland was unable to attend she had sent the 

following report 

STATISTICS 

The Association has 386 Full Members and 70 Associate Members. 

Of those, 269 Full Members and 40 Associate Members have paid their 2014 subscriptions - £7,525 

Outstanding subscriptions are 117 Full Members and 29 Associate Members - £3,505 

Towards the middle of March I e mail all fleet captains a list of their fleet members, both paid and unpaid, 

and request that they chase up the non-payers and this usually creates a flurry of subscriptions with the 

occasional resignation. 

I am unable to send block e mails to the late payers from our current database but, until we get a new one, 

this works well. 

We are still receiving standing orders for £6.25, £10 and £15 (old subscription amounts) from former 

members who I am unable to trace.  These total £362.25 and are classed as donations. 

YEAR STICKERS 

Lou will probably fill you in on our meeting before Christmas regarding the rule change covering year 

stickers, as discussed at the last NSOA Meeting in October. 

After a full year in the job, I deemed this an unnecessary expense as all event organisers of the Southerns, 

Inlands, Nationals and Irish Championships liase with me to ascertain whether competitors are members of 

the Association or not. This works very well and we manage to acquire some non-boat owning helms 

membership along the way.  Hopefully, with the new database, organisers will be able to check themselves 

online to see who is and who is not a member. 

Lou thought it to be a minor change and should be implemented straight away to save money. It actually 

saves the NSOA £400+ a year and, more importantly, saves me a huge amount of work! 

POSTAGE 

From the end of this month postage stamps are increasing to 62p First Class and 53p Second Class. To send 

a welcome pack to new members (Handbook/Squibble/Car Stickers/ Welcome Letter) now costs £1.40 to 

the UK and £4.99 to Ireland. To send a Squibble only abroad costs £3.99. 

A consideration if you are discussing a rise in subscriptions. 

DATABASE 

Currently ongoing with Sean and Ian (I hope!) 
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Andrea separately asked that it be pointed out that the current database is unable to send block emails 

– all 530 email addresses on the mailing list have to be typed individually, possible but hardly ideal.   

Also towards the middle of March she emails all fleet captains a list of their fleet members, whether paid 

up or not, and request that they chase up non-payers. 

She stipulated that any new database should allow her to send reminders by block email to late payers 

and allow fleet captains to check online themselves for status of their members. 

 

HON WEBMASTER’S REPORT   

Facebook Group 
 
I think the time is right for us to start thinking about setting up an official NSOA Facebook page.  Like 
ours, online forums are currently observing a big decline in usage, as people tend to stick to their main 
social media platform as a method of communication.  Having said this, I don’t think we should remove 
the forum from our website – unless it becomes excessively stagnant – as it serves as a great reference 
tool, or a method for potential/new members to communicate with the class. 
 
The Facebook group can be setup by anyone, and we would require a number of group administrators: 
for a group the size of ours, you’d typically have 3 or 4.  These people would be responsible for accepting 
new members to the group, and also have the power to delete posts and people if they feel they’re 
inappropriate: stopping the group from simply becoming an advertising portal.  There are numerous 
privacy options when setting up Facebook groups, but personally I don’t see as we have anything to hide, 
so I’d set the group up so anyone can see the posts but you have to be an approved member of the group 
before you can post. 
 
Website refresh and updates to artwork 
 
Last year Mike, Ricky and myself discussed giving the website a refresh: modifying the 
appearance/functionality of a few parts, and updating some of the artwork.  So far we’ve not made any 
progress with this, but it’s something I’m keen to do over the forthcoming year. 
 
Upgrades to Membership System 
 
In line with the system specification written by Andrea and Fran I have conducted a review of ‘off the 
shelf’ membership management systems which are available to purchase: either as a one off charge, or as 
an ongoing subscription.   
 
Existing systems largely appear unsuitable within the remit of the NSOA, mainly due to the large ongoing 
costs which most systems charge.  These ongoing costs can increase with little prior notification, and 
nevertheless would amount to a significant cost over a 5 year lifespan.  Other problems with subscribing 
to cloud based service providers include the possibility of service suspension when a company goes out of 
business, leading to a loss of data access, and also the problem of being locked into a proprietary system, 
normally with no way to export the raw data: meaning you’re forced to stay with increasing ongoing 
charges.  Furthermore, due to the specific nature of our requirements (as outlined in Andrea and Fran’s 
document), any commercial system would likely require significant modifications either by the 
developers, or us as an association: starting to outway the typical benefits of taking an off the shelf 
commercial system. 
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Therefore, considering both time and cost benefits, I propose the most applicable approach would be to 
develop a bespoke system.  Technically, what we want to achieve is simple, and therefore a web based 
bespoke system should be implemented with little trouble. 
 
When developing a system such as this, the objective would normally be to develop a single web based 
application: which includes the ability to update/renew membership etc, as well as serving as a front 
facing website for the association.  Linking the two systems together allows for dynamic website content: 
such as only displaying certain website content to paid up NSOA members etc. 
 
Iain Jones has experience developing a similar system for Weymouth SC, and would therefore seem a 
sensible approach.  Iain has produced a proposal to this effect, included as appendix 1.   
Iain has no experience of developing with the content management system the Squib site currently runs 
under, and given he would be doing the job on a non-commercial basis is reluctant to spend any time 
learning a new code structure.  With this in mind, he is proposing a standalone membership system which 
‘links’ to the Squib website- essentially his proposed phases 1 and 2. 
 
However, I am very reluctant to suggest Iain’s current proposal.  He suggests developing the membership 
system as a standalone web based system using the Drupal content management system (as this is what 
he has experience with) and coding links to the Joomla content management system which the Squib site 
currently runs on.  This achieves the functionality outlined above, but is a very messy way of doing things.  
In my experience of doing things such as this, they invariably work as intended, and are often prone to 
numerous problems, bugs, and reliability issues. 
 
Our current aims and system specification lead us down different possible avenues, so I’d like to clarify 
exactly what we are looking to achieve with the new membership system.  Not just in the immediate 
term, but over the next 5 years. 
 

 We need to determine whether we want (or see in the future) the membership system to sit 
completely separate from the website, or being an integral part.  If it were separate we would 
simply be bringing our current Access database online, and adding functionality for members to 
self-administrate their membership profile etc. 

 If we only see the system as being separate, then I would suggest we go with a reduced version of 
Iain’s proposal with a few modifications- mainly to bring it better aligned with the specification 
Fran and Andrea produced. 

 If we see the membership system being integrated within the website either now, or in the future, 
then I wouldn’t be happy to go forward with Iain’s proposal as I don’t think in its current form it’s 
a reliable long term solution.  If this is the case it needs further discussion outside of the meeting 
so Iain and I can work together to produce an alternative proposal: whilst considering time 
constraints. 

 
Unfortunately I am unable to attend the meeting, but I look forward to hearing your comments to enable 
further post meeting discussions. 
 
Sean Clarkson 
Hon. Webmaster 
9.3.14 
 
 
Appendix 1- Membership system proposal from Iain Jones 
 



Although I'd like to offer to work on this project for free in my spare time (what little of it there is !), 
unfortunately, I am going to have to ask for a some remuneration, albeit at a significantly reduced rate. 
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What I propose is to split the project into sections which will provide deliverables at defined milestones, 
each with a budget. 
 
Phase 1 - Multiuser website version of the Access db 
 
Export Access tables as SQL and load into mysql server 
Drupal 7 install with appropriate NSOA roles/accounts 
Interface forms to view and amend membership tables/boat tables 
Downloads for Squibble/year book 
 
Estimate 40 hours at £15 / hour = £600 
 
Phase 2 - Create website accounts for all NSOA members with ability to maintain their own details 
 
Create D7 accounts with Joomla usernames/passwords 
Create accounts for remaining NSOA members who haven't got a Joomla account 
Login form for squibs.co.uk handled by D7 - ie. registration removed 
Programmatically login to Joomla from D7 
Forms for members to amend their personal and boat details 
 
Estimate 30 hours at £15 / hour = £450 
 
Phase 3 
 
Facility to add articles by members 
Move front page from Joomla to D7 
Online payments - if required 
Other features to be agreed 
 
The idea with Phase 1 is that the associate could stop there, and would have a fully functioning version of 
their existing client-based db. 
     report be included 

The Committee accepted that inclusion in Facebook was the way forward and agreed that this should be 

set up as Sean suggested with posts to be seen by anyone, but only be made by approved members of 

the group.           ACTION SEAN 

They looked forward to further progress on revamping the website and asked that Forum should remain. 

The current database had been set up some fifteen years ago by Will Bibby and, not surprisingly, glitches 

had become built in over the years.   There was some urgency in the matter as it had been rumbling on 

for a long time and was needed in order to facilitate a change of subscriptions, as well as ease of 

ratifying paid members at open meetings and events. 

Sean had been working with Iain Jones from Weymouth SC, although they had not entirely jelled on the 

solution.   At present Sean favoured a bespoke system tailored to our needs rather than a bought in 

package; primarily because these systems attract on going costs which can mount up over time.   We 



also needed to determine whether it would be an integral part of the website or separate, any 

accounting requirements and the content.    
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Gerard Dyson was not alone in urging that we should move quickly and to that end Steve decided that a 

sub-committee be formed.   They were charged with making a decision for the next meeting in May. 

The sub-committee members proposed were Sean, Gerard, Iain Jones, Andrea and Fran Blackburn, with 

Lou as a consultant.   Duncan Grindley would also ask Mark Eagling from Burnham. 

 

MOULDS REPORT – Tony gave us a brief up date on the position of the moulds and was congratulated on 

having effectively saved the Class from a doomsday situation.   He had felt that the only way to retrieve 

the moulds was to negotiate with Bruce Parker.   The alternatives were to acquire their return from 

America or to have new moulds made, which in itself would not have been simple.   Both routes would 

carry huge costs, but eventually he was able to broker a deal and ended up with the moulds back in safe 

keeping.   He had also ensured that the mould fees for 883 and 884 had been paid and in the past three 

weeks had made all the woodwork patterns, which is itself was no mean feat.   The committee gave a 

huge vote of thanks for his dedication and enthusiasm in helping solve an almost unbelievable situation. 

Tony had worked in conjunction with Steve and Malcolm Blackburn as head of the technical sub-

committee throughout the process, as well as the RYA, who were fully conversant with events. 

Steve commented that the new moulds would have ingrained in them a plaque of ownership and agreed 

that there would be an announcement on the website, as well as a letter of explanation sent to all Fleet 

Captains.           ACTION STEVE 

 

RULE CHANGE – It had been agreed at the last meeting of the NSOA that stickers for boats to signify 

membership payment would no longer be required.   Apart from simplicity there would be a saving of 

approx £400 per annum.   However, Lou Bibby had noted that some care was needed re the actual 

wording of the rule change and agreed that she would email the Secretary with a watertight 

amendment.           ACTION LOU    

The RYA had accepted the NSOA’s decision eliminating any need for the change to go to the AGM. 

There was then a brief discussion on the eligibility of boats to race and also helms.   Currently, the owner 

of the boat should be a member and any helm racing at an open meeting or regatta is required to be a 

member as well.   This should be indicated in the Notice of Race. 

Jill Fleming pointed out that in Ireland membership was mandatory for all those who wished to race as 

well as the boat owner, but Peter Wyllie was not alone in voicing the opinion that he felt this could 

discourage racing at club level by visiting or prospective members. 

Steve voiced a plea to all Fleet Captains to encourage their fleet to sign up.  ACTION FLEET CAPTAINS 



 

CHAMPIONSHIP SUB COMMITTEE – Fran, as chairman, reported that the blueprint for Nationals had now 

been made more user-friendly and was back on the website under the heading Guidelines.   Both Jill and 

Jenny felt that they had been too stringent in their requirements and at times difficult to comply with. 
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The sub committee proposed to make a recommendation at the next meeting re the venue for 2017.   So 

far Seaview had formally applied, Torquay was a possibility and Holyhead had also shown strong 

interest.   As they now had a fleet of 22 boats, Tony suggested that Holyhead should be the favourite 

and should get good support from Ireland.   It was also geographically fair, as the committee attempted 

to place the Nationals in rotation around the country. 

Jenny reported that preparations were going well so far at Lowestoft with 14 entries for the main sea 

event and ten for the Broads Regatta – entry fee for the latter was a modest £95 to include lunch.    

 

A NEW BUILDER – The RYA would like to make an announcement in the Press that they were seeking a 

builder for the Squib, which in itself should generate some interest from the boat building fraternity.   To 

date a list of nine names had been drawn up, but this was not finite and included both large and small 

candidates. 

It was agreed that a sub-committee be formed to make recommendations at least by the Nationals with 

an update at the May meeting,  and that the members should be Malcolm Blackburn, Gerard Dyson, 

Tony Saltonstall, Duncan Grindley, Malcolm Hutchings, Marcus Hutchinson and Mark Downer. 

Key points to be borne in mind were as follows:- 

1. Affordability 

2. Appreciation of the ethos of a one design class 

3. Continuing ability to repair old boats and damaged equipment 

4. Willingness to promote the Class and participate in marketing events 

Brian Pettitt questioned whether we should be looking at future developments that might make the 

Squib more saleable and Duncan suggested that they could ask the builder for any ideas that might be 

adopted.   Paul Withers asked whether the Class was ready for change, but Jenny felt that the class was 

possibly less conservative than one might think and felt that any change recommended by the 

Committee would probably be passed at the AGM. 

Jill proposed that the new committee should also decide what route the replacement keel pattern 

should take. 

 

TECHNICAL SUB COMMITTEE REPORT – Malcolm reported that most work lately had been devoted to 

the plight of the moulds, although they were waiting the outcome of promises that Polypreg sailcloth 



had now been improved.   Only time would tell and the committee would report both on the position 

with the current sailcloth and give their views on Polykote at the next meeting. 

Pete Richards asked whether we would consider any more development work on laminate sails, possibly 

incorporating a different colour, and Jill added that there was huge enthusiasm for change of colour in 

Ireland.   Steve felt that the mace colour should be retained in part in the mainsail.    This and the review  
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of spinnaker design, as well as other proposals for modifications had not been shelved by the 

Committee, merely put on hold because of more pressing matters. 

 

SQUIB CLASS MEASURERS 

Proposal to the NSOA from ISF 

There are currently no NSOA Measurers recognised in Ireland. When queried we were advised that to be 

recognised an individual had to have completed an ISAF sail measurers course and in addition be a personal 

member of RYA. This prompted an examination of the formal position and we concluded that a certain 

amount of realignment is needed. 

The development of the Squib class in Ireland has now reached a stage where it has the potential of 

becoming the largest one design keelboat class in the country. The class is now attracting more experienced 

sailors from other classes and the Regional and National Championships are becoming bigger and more 

competitive. In response to this the Irish Squib Forum [ISF] has been put on a more formal footing with the 

adoption of Rules supported by Championship Recommendations that facilitate the proper and orderly 

management of the class in Ireland. 

The process of reorganisation was initiated in response to the realisation that many boats did not meet the 

Equipment and Certification requirements of the NSOA. When we attempted to conduct measurement 

checks at our 2013 National Championships the process had to be suspended as no individual in or 

associated with the class had a mandate or was sufficiently qualified to enforce the Rules and Regulations. 

The new ISF Rules has now made Equipment and Certification check mandatory at all ISF Championship 

events. There is no suggestion in this resolution that there are any suspicious or widespread activities 

happening in terms of equipment modification. However there are many boats not being reregistered in 

new owner’s names and NSOA subs are not being paid that conflict with NSOA Rules. 

What we now propose to do is to have a Squib Class Measurer in each of the four main sailing regions of 

Kinsale, Dublin Bay, Howth and Royal North. Four individuals would be nominated to form an ISF Technical 

Group and would be responsible for agreeing the items for the equipment and certification check to be 

carried out at each Championship event and to supervise that check in their own region. 

In order to kick start this four individuals, Jill Fleming, Fergus O'Kelly, Marcus Hutchinson and Derek Jago, 

did an ISAF sail measurers course in December 2013. During that training course conducted by Bas 

Edmonds and Andy Wibrose of RYA and arising out of a discussion relative to the Squib Class we were 

advised that the Measurement and Certification of Squibs in Ireland was the responsibility of the Irish 

National Authority the Irish Sailing Association [ISA] and this can only be done by ISA approved measurers 



with the agreement of the Class Association. This arrangement accords with ISAF Rules and is a quite 

normal arrangement that applies to classes such as Flying Fifteen, Dragon and Optimist amongst others. It 

was postulated that the current practice is in conflict with NSOA and ISAF Rules. 

 

What is now being proposed is compliant with the NSOA Rules therefore not requiring any rule change. The 

Class Rules Authority for the NSOA Rules is the RYA [NSOA Rules Article A.3.1] it is not proposed there be 

any change here. However there being no explicit definition in the NSOA Rules as to the Certification 

Authority except that NSOA Rules Article A.5.1: requires the class rules to be read in conjunction with the 

ERS. ERS Article C.3.1 determines that the Certificate Authority shall be either ISAF or the MNA of the 

owner or a delegate. Therefore a Squibs owned by a resident of Ireland must be certified by the MNA of the 

owner, in this instance the Irish Sailing Association. Owners in the North of Ireland have a choice of either 

but as they mainly compete in all Ireland events the ISA would ideally be their MNA. 

So in order for the ISA to administer the Irish Squib fleet it is necessary to have NSOA approved locally 

resident certifiers. For us to move forward it is now necessary for the NSOA to either approve existing 

persons with measurer’s qualifications or to train the others who have now completed the sail 

measurement course. I am therefore proposing that the following four persons be the nominated as 

measurers for Ireland: 

Marcus Hutchinson: Kinsale and Munster Region. Marcus is a highly regarded Naval Architect with specific 
expertise in yacht design. Marcus has the qualification and experience to be considered for appointment 
without any further training. 

Fergus O'Kelly: Howth and North Leinster. Fergus has been a recognised NSOA measurer for Ireland for 
many years and reinstatement should be sufficient. 

Michael Kearney: Belfast Lough and Ulster. Michael is currently a recognised RYA measurer and again this 
should be sufficient qualification. 

Derek Jago: Dublin Bay and South Leinster: Trained as a Squib Measurer by Tony Saltonstall and would 
expect to be listed when the sail measurement course was completed. 
 

Can I suggest that this initiative will be of considerable benefit to the NSOA as it will result in a properly 

regulated fleet in Ireland. In addition it will certainly lead to an increased subscription income when all the 

improperly registered boats are brought into the fold. Should there be any concern that the measurers are 

not up to the expectation of the NSOA Derek Jago is willing to arrange a refresher course for all involved 

with Tony Saltonstall, if he is agreeable. 

Finally Derek has met with the ISA and they are agreeable to handle the certification of Squibs in Ireland 

and maintain a register of approved certifiers. The only visible manifestation of this in the UK is that NSOA 

members and Clubs will have to be prepared for Squibs from Ireland entering UK events with ISA certificates 

but with the assurance that those certificates are on the recommendation of NSOA approved measurers. 

The foregoing for NSOA consideration 

Regards, 

Hazel 

ISF Chairperson 



Hazel Ruane, as Chairperson of the ISF, had drawn up an extremely well thought out document detailing 

very precisely the position with Squib Class Measurers and the Committee were most impressed, 

agreeing that this could be a blueprint for UK Measurers too.   They asked that Jill convey their thanks to 

the ISF and particularly to Derek Iago, who had been responsible for much of the content. 
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Measurers in the UK had lapsed over the past couple of years, partly because the RYA had ceased to post 

annually documents of re-certification, relying on electronic communication instead, and the cessation 

of courses available.   Malcolm was able to report that we now have improved the situation regarding 

sail measurers in the UK, but we still needed one full measurer sited close to the new builder and 

technical measurers available at major open meetings.   The remit of the latter needed identifying by the 

Technical sub committee.        ACTION SUB COMMITTEE  

 Jill proposed ‘that the NSOA endorse specific people who have done an ISAF SM course as official Squib 

Measurers’.   Tony had already done this for the four people listed prior to the meeting and the  

Committee were in full agreement.    Steve was asked to write to the RYA on behalf of the ISF making 

this recommendation.          ACTION STEVE 

Paul had also encountered problems in attempting to get Steve Pitman certified as an official qualified to 

supervise weighing-in at the Weymouth.   It was felt that the RYA should train him and the Committee 

agreed that the Chairman should further write to the Association recommending Steve for this.   Their 

response should clarify the situation. 

    

PUBLICITY AND MARKETING REPORT 

 When I had a call from Chairman Steve a few weeks ago to say that our Treasurer had realised he'd taken 

over the accounts of a magazine publisher, I was somewhat surprised but when he explained that two 

thirds of our income goes on getting Squibble out to the members, it made total sense.  So it is obvious we 

need to question the wisdom of this.  Steve suggested going completely electronic which is one answer. 

However experience at my club, Waldringfield, suggests not.  There we are returning to hard copy because 

it was found that the e-version gets deleted and forgotten.  Hard copies of Squibble are a pleasure to read 

20 years on.   

 
Two other possibilities exist.  One to cut costs if possible and just carry on but really that is not a runner.  
The second is to reduce to one copy per year and also cut costs.  Ian Waite is producing a quote for doing 
this.  We could choose to supplement this by e-newsletters every couple of months during the season, sent 
to fleet captains to forward to their fleet members.  This not to be stylishly formatted but a straight 
compilation of news.  I suggest repeats of race reports from the website (probably not read by many); news 
of upcoming events - local and national; links to any items of interest like promoting new items of clothing 
etc; news generally (I am very uncomfortable at the lack of news being passed out to the class over the 
moulds walkabout); messages from officers and committee which will better inform Squibbers; any second 
hand boats which can be copied from the website.  I am happy to do this compilation.  There would be a 
schedule of publishing dates and if news arrives, it will be included.  I would not be actively searching for it.  
I particularly like the idea of regular contact with fleet captains and feel that the club racer will feel more 
included.  There are members out there who are not attached to a fleet and their inclusion must be 
organised.  The Irish Forum would circulate it to their members and I would really welcome their input too.  



 
Squibble and the e-newsletter would complement each other, not compete. We would have an opportunity 
to consider what we wish Squibble to concentrate on.  Personally, I would be very pleased to see many 
more fleet reports and more articles with ideas and opinions, however impractical they may seem at first 
glance.  We would create more space for this by not repeating race reports. We need to keep  
             twelve 
to a size which fits with postage rates, either by keeping to 56 pages or by reducing paper weight.  A brief 
look through the last 6 issues of Squibble show a decreasing number of fleet reports and not many articles 
either humorous, contentious or just informative - all make good reading.  The number of adverts for future 
events with accompanying articles are constant and desirable.  I question whether Boats for Sale should be 
here – our website and Y&Y are more current.  We would save pages by cutting this out. 
 
Hopefully better communication as well as saving money can enable us to pursue means of promoting our 
Squibs. Realistically we don't need many more Squibs but we do need more Squibbers sailing Squibs.  We 
must have a stand at the Dinghy Show 2015.  We need everyone’s ideas for other promotions.  A Squib on 
shore at Cowes Week?  Maybe invitational events to attract top dinghy sailors thinking of a new challenge 
without crippling expense? The list should be endless!  Get thinking. 
 
I am concerned at the apparent gap between the club Squib racer and the champs Squib racer. Are we 

doing enough to engage the club racer?  Do we ask for or listen to the opinions of the club racer?  Do we 

give him the chance to vote on important matters?  Any change important or not, needs to be supported by 

the whole electorate, not just those who race at top events and who are at the AGM. 

Ricky had circulated her report prior to the meeting and had emphasised strongly how important she 

considered it was to continually communicate with the fleets through the Fleet Captains, whether 

through Squibble or an e-newsletter. 

 Pete felt that Squibble was an institution and the general consensus of the Committee was to retain a 

pruned version of the magazine, in line with the quote kindly provided by Ian Waite of Arbrose Press.   

By reducing the number of pages or a combination of less pages and thinner paper it would be possible 

to save some £1600 per annum.   Similarly, a reduced weight to less than 100 grms could reduce the UK 

postage by nearly 50% and that to Eire by some 30%.   Jill agreed that she could take a block number for 

Ireland to post on and Fred ? could do the same for Northern Ireland. 

As previously the format would be A5, published pre-Christmas to carry many of the season’s results, 

and at the end of May, traditionally mainly devoted to more technical articles.   It was also suggested 

that most of the results could be posted on the website and that the For Sale section, so often out-of-

date, would be better removed.      

As we had no contract with our current printer the Committee agreed to accept Ian’s suggestions and 

thanked him for helping to cut costs and ensure the longevity of the magazine.   Ricky agreed to contact 

the Editor, Eddie Harper, who had emailed prior to the meeting that he would be happy to implement 

whatever was decided.        ACTION RICKY/EDDIE 

The Handbook needed further consideration and decision on its format at a later date. 

Ricky had long hoped that sponsorship might be possible for the Squib Class and Guinness was an 

obvious choice as they would encompass fleets on either side of the Irish Channel.   Volvo was also 

mentioned as they already have connections with sailing and she would continue to chase whatever 

avenues might be open.   Surprisingly perhaps, Paul stated that for the Weymouth Nationals they were 



not necessarily seeking an overall sponsor, but daily sponsors.   Previously, some sponsors had proved 

difficult to deal with and not always worth their input. 

 

             thirteen 

The response to Squib clothing had been very disappointing and Black Jack of Burnham had sent some 

pictures of new proposals, which they hoped would have greater appeal to the Fleet.   They would be 

available shortly. 

 

IRISH FORUM – The NSOA sent their congratulations to the Irish Forum for their excellent progress and 

for producing yet another Fleet at Glandore. 

Jill reported that the Irish Inlands at Dromineer had attracted a greater number than the Nationals and 

that it might be considered for a Nationals.   Despite its inland location, it was the perfect venue with 

excellent accommodation in situ and easy access. 

 

ANY OTHER BUSINESS  

FOR SALE - Brian Pettitt had been asked by Colin Norman, who had had to retire from sailing, to try sell 

his boat 616 Lancashire Witch on the basis of ‘make me an offer’.   His request was duly noted by those 

present. 

If emailed with details of boats for sale, Jill would post them on the website in Ireland. 

EAST COAST CHAMPIONSHIPS 2016/2017 – Duncan and Brian agreed to liaise on behalf of Burnham and 

Medway for these events. 

Tony pointed out that Royal Yorkshire YC was hosting the East Coast Championship on the first Bank 

Holiday in May. 

WEST MERSEA – a possibility might arise here for the formation of a new Squib fleet. 

 

DATES OF NSOA MEETINGS 2014 – May 19th and November 10th,  both commencing at 2 pm at the Royal 

Naval Club, London 

 

There being no further business the meeting closed at 6.50 pm   

 

 

 

 



 


